TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

November 23, 2016
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Steve Allen, Chief Terry Straight, Molly Bondurant, Nick Fiore, Sheri Clifford 
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:35 PM
Steve Allen - Assessor
Cooley asked Allen to explain why assessment changes were made in the assessing system after the Inventory Valuation (MS-1 Form) as submitted to the NH Department of Revenue (NH-DRA) and prior to tax bills being sent out.  This created an error where rates had to be changed and forms re-submitted.  Allen explained that the MS-1 is due prior to the utility rates being set by the NH-DRA, what should have happened is that the form, which is due September 1st, should have been submitted after the NH-DRA set the utility rates around September 20th.
Adams compared the original MS-1 form with the revised MS-1 form noting all discrepancies.  Allen stated that he did change the utility rates and he did forget to change the status of the Roger’s House to exempt.  

It was agreed by the Board and Allen that in the future no data entry would occur once the MS-1 form is submitted until tax bills have been mailed.

Smith asked that any changes made to property cards be highlighted for the Tax Collector or easy data entry in her tax collecting system.  Allen agreed.

Allen explained that such discrepancies would not occur if the town had the Avitar Tax Program rather than the present BMSI Tax program.  Following discussion, the Board asked Clifford to inquire about the Avitar Tax Program.

Allen reported the completion of data entry for sales in town for the NH-DRA equalization ratio.  He presented print out of this process and asked the Board to sign the NH-DRA municipal assessment data certificate.  The information was review and the certificate signed by the Board.

Adams asked how structures were assessed at Jacobs Brook Campground.  Allen stated just as other properties other than sites for tenting where there can be electricity, water and sewer hookup that can be offered at campgrounds.

Nick Fiore – Fisher Floodplain Application Request
Fiore, Project Engineer for Peter Fisher to stabilize the riverbank at his property located at 949 Route 10 reviewed project maps and permitting that have been approved by NH Department of Environmental Services with the Board.
Fiore explained the scope of work and answered questions regarding the type of materials brought in to be used for the project, State permitting, and existing materials that will be used and/or discarded.

Adams found a discrepancy regarding measurements on the plans being described differently on the written request.  Fiore corrected and recalculated the cubic feet to cubic yards on the letter summary to reflect what had been approved by the State on the plans.

A motion was made to approve the floodplain application request from Peter Fisher for stabilization of the riverbank at his property located at 949 Route 10.  The motion passed.
Chief Straight - Fire Department Supplemental Insurance

(Death, Impairment, Income Protection, Medical Expenses, Family Assistance, Community Volunteer Coverage)
Chief Straight distributed insurance information gathered from his meeting with Agent Tom Green.  Chief Straight explained that this supplemental insurance would not only assist firefighters with assistance if an accident or death occurred while fighting fires, but also other volunteers assisting who may possibly get injured.

The Board discussed that both Lyme and Piermont off such coverage and it is a very positive recruiting tool for the department.  Also, the first year of coverage should be presented in a warrant article and then be incorporated as part of the operating budget the following year.

Smith suggested that Plan 3, that is offered in Lyme and Piermont, be submitted for a warrant article.  Adams suggested that Chief Straight have a copy of Plan 3 available for the Budget Advisory Committee to review at the November 30th meeting.

The entire Board agreed to propose Plan 3 as a warrant article for the towns consideration.
II.  Old Business

A.  Mowing Bid Review
The mowing bid was re-submitted with the revised scope of work that did not include the mowing of the Community Field.  Two bids were received.

1.  Connecticut River Lawn Care:  2017 bid $14,900; 2018 bid $14,900;  2019 bid $15,000
2. Tim Godfrey Property Maintenance:  2017 bid $11,500; 2018 bid $11,500; 2019 bid $11.500.
The bids will be reviewed by John O’Brien, Chair of the Parks & Playground Committee for a decision recommendation.

B. Website Maintenance
Cooley reported speaking with Monique Priestly regarding the maintenance and scope of work for the town’s website.  Priestly will draft an estimate to be included in the 2017 budget for limited updating of the site.  Priestly offered, at no cost to the town, to update the website to enable easy updates and changes.

C. Rogers House
Cooley reported the potential buyers of the Rogers House could possibly close prior to the December 16th date.  Cooley will speak with Jennifer Goodman regarding the completion of the baseline agreement for the preservation easement.  

The Board agreed that Cooley contact the Preservation Alliance and ask that the work be completed by December 1, 2016.

D. Board Reports
Smith reported the Energy Committee plans to have the thermostat in the town office upgraded and moved and the hole at the back of the building into the basement filled by the end of this year.
The Board discussed sharing the building inspection with the Energy Committee.

Smith also stated the furnace needs yearly maintenance and asked Clifford to schedule this.

Smith reported that Planning Board has a new contract with Upper Valley Lake Sunapee Regional Planning Commission and explained they will be billed by the hour for their services.  The Planning Board also has two new members to fill the vacancies left by Ann Green and Harry Osmer, Kelley Monahan and Tom Steketee will fill in until new members can be elected at town meeting.  Also a new recording secretary, Amber Bolin has joined the team.

Adams reported DuBois & King have sent the necessary paper work to the State for approval regarding the Engineering Study for the Archertown Road Bridge of Jacobs Brook.

Cooley discussed the request to upgrade the router system at the town office and police department.  One estimate has been received, but the current IT Contract with All-Access Info Tech still is not clear as to the scope of work required for an estimate.

The Board authorized Cooley to have All-Access InfoTech contact Hanover Dispatch/Police Department for a detailed scope of work as soon as possible.

Cooley reported submitting an amended agreement for the Community Field with the Rivendell Interstate School District Superintendent.  The superintendent will submit the amended agreement to the School Board and then go forward to request funds at the school budget meeting.

III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
The Board discussed the structure of the November 30th meeting with the Budget Advisory Committee.  At this time there have been no questions from the Committee to the Board with regards to the proposed 2017 budget worksheet.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of November 7, 2016 were approved as rewritten.

The morning minutes of November 10, 2016 were approved as written.

The evening minutes of November 10, 2016 were approved as amended.

The minutes of November 16, 2016 were approved as amended.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:50 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
